James Danckert

Ontario, CANADA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My name is James Danckert. I am currently employed by the University of Waterloo in Ontario Canada as a Professor and researcher in the Department of Psychology. I originally left Australia in May of 1999 to take a postdoctoral research position at the University of Western Ontario in London, Canada. My initial intention had been to spend two years in that position before returning to Australia to pursue my research career there.  I have no hesitation in saying that if this were an ideal world I would indeed have followed up on that intention.  Two things have kept me in Canada: the research work and support funding is far superior in Canada and the opportunities for my wife (a Canadian) to study in Australia were simply not financially feasible for us.    

My experiences with the Australian consulate here in Ottawa have been nothing less than sensational, especially in comparison to the slow process I experienced when dealing with the Canadian consulate in 1999. Staff have been friendly, well-informed and prompt.  One can ask nothing more than this.

My main reason for submitting my own two-cents worth to this Committee is to voice my concern related to the state of basic research in Australia.  This is the main (if not only) impediment to me returning home.  My wife will complete her studies in Canada and when finished we will both be on the job market. We intend to include Australian Universities in this process but I fear they will universally fall behind the offers we may find in front of us here in Canada.

Both my wife and I work in Cognitive Neuroscience - that is, the science of understanding brain and behaviour relationships. We are both proficient in the use a technique known as functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI). This technique is a non-invasive way of exploring the brain's functions in action and is providing invaluable insights into various neurological disorders and rehabilitation possibilities, as well as addressing basic issues related to the healthy brain. In short, it is an invaluable tool in our research. We both feel that the availability of this technique and the costs of using it in Australia make our research much more difficult to complete.  This is turn means that our work will suffer on the international stage.  The same can not be said for our circumstances here in Canada.

To put this in some perspective I should outline my research funding here in Canada. I was awarded one of 2000 Canada Research Chair's offered at two different levels - one for senior researchers and the second level for young scientists such as myself at the beginning of their careers. This CRC initiative was put forth by the Canadian Government as a means of stemming the tide of Canadians leaving for American Universities (a 'brain drain' problem not unlike Australia's) and to attract international researchers to Canada.  In recognising the need to appropriately fund such positions, the Tier II level (for young scientists) offers a $500,000 grant over 5 years renewable once (so in all a 1 million dollar grant for 10 years). From this I draw my salary, pay a modest $5,000 administration fee to my host Institution and spend the remainder on such things as travel to conferences, graduate students, research assistants and equipment and so on.  The initial grant was accompanied by a Canadian Foundation for Innovation grant that is intended to purchase equipment to furbish the researcher's lab. This is a partnership grant in which the host University, government and provincial (state) funding agencies and any willing commercial partner contribute varying amounts.  For me this totalled a little over $150,000 worth of equipment.  

Finally, most researchers in my field would apply for an operating grant from the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council (NSERC). NSERC's mandate is to fund researchers rather than projects - an idea the NH&MRC could well adopt. In general, operating grants are awarded wherever possible meaning that most researchers have one of these grants.  They are generally for modest summs (mine is for $23,000 a year for 4 years) and are unlimited in the amount of times you can apply for a renewal. What this system promotes is a steady source of funds to be used for graduate students, publication costs, conference travel, collaborations and so on. In addition, once in the system it is difficult to get out of it (not that you would want to!).  Therefore, NSERC promotes a longevity of careers with grants tending to increase a modest amount over the course of a researcher's career.  NSERC also offer equipment grants (I received one of around $15,000) that can be applied for at any time.

I am not so naive to the research climate in Australia to suggest that we could or even should implement a system of this kind. Nor am I naive to the sheer economy of scale at play here when comparing nations of around 30+ million with a nation of 19 million people.  However, for the 2000 Olympics I believe we spent around 260 million dollars alone on the programs for training athletes to compete while Canada spent a measely 30 million.  It showed in the medal count!  Were Australia to redress this kind of imbalance and start funding researchers at a level that would allow them to produce their best work and compete on the international stage I have no doubt I would return in an instant.  And what's more, I would be bringing a world class researcher with me - my Canadian wife! 

I would like to thank you for the opportunity to contribute to this Committee and would welcome any request for further information.

Sincerely,

James Danckert

